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1) Southern Belize and the departments of 
Peten, Alta Verapaz, Izabal and Zacapa in 
Guatemala have received excessive rains in 
recent weeks.  Rains have led to landslides, 
damage to infrastructure, road closures and 
human fatalities. At present, maize and bean 
crops in the fruition stage are at risk should 
excessive rains continue. Rains did taper off 
during the July 24 – 30 period for Guatemala, 
however, with heavy totals confined to Izabal 
and Alta Verapaz departments.  
 
2) In western Honduras, the potential for 
flooding is a concern. There are reports of 
crop losses in the department of Ocotepeque 
and water levels in the Ulua River are very 
high with the potential to bring flooding to 
surrounding areas. 

3) Moderate to heavy rains returned to 
the southern mountain range of the 
Sierra Madre Mountains during the 
July 24 – 30 period. This may have led 
to minor localized flooding and 
landslides. Soil water models indicate 
saturated ground conditions resulting 
from consecutive weeks of heavy 
rains. 
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Rainfall continues to threaten crops in most areas.  
 
Guatemala has been receiving excessive rains since June and seasonal rainfall totals for the country are now approaching or are in excess of 200 percent of normal in 
many areas.  Crops that are nearing the end of their cropping cycle are at risk of being lost if excessive rains continue. Beans are especially vulnerable because they 
are very sensitive to moisture. In addition to the potential of crop loss, excess soil moisture has raised concerns with the potential that landslides may occur in addition 
to those that have already taken place. The government has recently declared a number of municipalities in the departments of Alta Verapaz, Chiquimula, Guatemala, 
Huehuetenango, Izabal, Quiche, Zacapa and Peten to be in a state of emergency due to the flooding, landslides, infrastructure damage and fatalities in recent weeks.  
 
Central Honduras has suffered crop losses due to the mid-May to June dryness. While water availability and ground conditions are near normal in the central region, 
flooding has become a concern in the west. In Ocotepeque, Honduras there are already reports of flood related crop losses. There is also the concern that water levels 
in the Ulua River could exceed its banks and cause localized flooding.  
 

Soil Water Index for Maize 
As of 2nd Dekad of July 2008 

GFS 7-Day Rainfall Totals 
Jul 30 – August 6 

 
This image depicts soil moisture for the Maize crop. In the western Sierra 
Madre mountain range of Guatemala the water index is sufficient, but due to the 
mountainous terrain there is potential for landslides because the region has 
received excessive rains for consecutive weeks.  

During the week of July 31st – August 6th rainfall totals are expected to remain 
excessive in western Guatemala and this may lead to landslides and flash 
flooding. Moderate rainfall is expected in western Honduras and in the Gulf of 
Honduras departments of Guatemala. Excessive rains will return to the Atlantic 
regions of Nicaragua.  

Source: USGS Source: NOAA 
The evaluation of climatological threats of MFEWS include the participation of the central and local offices of MFEWS, NOAA-CPC, USGS, NASA, INETER of Nicaragua, 
Meteorological Service of Honduras, IMN of Costa Rica, INSIVUMEH of Guatemala, ETESA of Panama, NMS of Belize and SNET of El Salvador. Any questions or 
comments on this product can be directed to Wassila.Thiaw@noaa.gov 
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